[image: ]GOVERNING BOARD MINUTES
Utah State Developmental Center
November 7, 2024, 10:00 am-12:00 pm

Governing Board Members: ​ 
Tim Mathews, USDC Superintendent               Angella Pinna, DSPD Director           
Dr. Scott L. Smith, Public Appointee                   Patrick Horrigan, Consumer Advocate          
Jennifer May, Family Advocate                         Paul Smith, Public Appointee                          
Deanna Wall, Public Member II                        Scott Pingree, Family Advocate                        

Public / Presenters Present:​  
Mark Forbes, USDC Administrative Director     Shauna Bradley, Records 
William Exeter, USDC Project Manager             Lauren Gutierrez, Quality Assurance Director	
Bonnie Hardy, Records Manager 		   Nate Checketts, DHHS Deputy Director                               
Whitney Ward, VCBO 		               Jennifer Adams, DGO Project Manager
Paul Ray, Legislative Affairs			    Spencer Moffat, Boyer
Brett Wall, AWA Engineering		     	    Stuart Adams, Utah State Senator President
Alyssa Smailes, Director Legislative & Government Affairs

Excused:​  
Tonya Hales, DHHS Assistant Deputy Director                               
				
Business
Electronic Meeting 
This meeting is scheduled to take place at 895 North 900 East, American Fork Utah 84003, and will be conducted both in-person and electronically in accordance with Utah Code Ann. 52-4-202, House Bill 5002, Open and Public Meetings Act. To attend electronically, please call (US) +1 413-308-2315, listen to the prompts, and enter the (PIN: 254703178). Opinions and comments by the public may be presented as the meeting progresses or at the closing, as requested by the USDC Governing Board Chairperson.  

The minutes from the October 3rd Governing Board meeting were motioned to pass by Dr. Scott Smith. Tim Mathews seconded the motion.

Motion/Minutes Approval  
Yea – Dr. Scott L. Smith, Public Appointee
Yea – Jennifer May, Family Advocate
Yea – Tim Mathews, USDC Superintendent
Yea – Patrick Horrigan, Consumer Advocate
Yea – Paul Smith, Public Appointee                          
Yea – Deanna Wall, Public Member II
Yea – Nate Checketts, DHHS Deputy Director 
Yea – Scott Pingree, Family Advocate 

The minutes were approved unanimously, with a revision in the first paragraph changing "connected" to "contacted.”

USDC Governance
Introductions were made. Nate Checketts attended as a substitute for Tonya Hales, who was out today. Nate serves as the Deputy Director of DHHS, and Tonya is the Assistant Deputy Director of DHHS.

January Governing Board Meeting
The January Governing Board meeting date has been changed. Tt originally fell on the day after New Year's. The meeting is rescheduled for Thursday, January 9th.

Process to Review Strategic Plan Proposals from the Community/Providers 
We are 70 days away from the first draft of the legislation for the master plan. The preliminary report should be completed at the beginning of the legislative session, with the full report finalized later. 

The Governing Board is committed to establishing a clear method and mechanism for gathering input for the Strategic Plan. Community members have already shared ideas, including potential uses for the land. To maintain progress, various opportunities can be created for the public to share ideas aligned with the plan, such as public input sessions beyond board meetings. Broader outreach could include family members of USDC residents and rural communities through hybrid meetings.

The team responsible for the Strategic Plan has been conducting interviews and gathering information. Their efforts could be expanded to involve the broader community, including relatives of USDC residents, who can provide valuable insights. One approach discussed is holding two separate meetings: one for the public and another for family members. Additionally, contractors could attend meetings hosted by organizations such as the Utah Parent Center, the Legislative Coalition for People with Disabilities, or the Provider Association to present and discuss the Strategic Plan.
Utah hospitals, particularly their social work departments, may offer valuable perspectives. Reaching out to discuss their service needs and common challenges could be beneficial, along with exploring connections to other relevant departments.

Tim motioned that any public ideas for the strategic plan be facilitated through our contractors, following a targeted schedule set by them. Dr. Smith seconded the motion.

Motion Approval:  
Yea – Dr. Scott L. Smith, Public Appointee
Yea – Jennifer May, Family Advocate
Yea – Tim Mathews, USDC Superintendent
Yea – Patrick Horrigan, Consumer Advocate
Yea – Paul Smith, Public Appointee                          
Yea – Deanna Wall, Public Member II
Yea – Nate Checketts, DHHS Deputy Director 
Yea – Scott Pingree, Family Advocate 

The motion passes unanimously.

USDC Projects
USDC Maintenance and Projects Report 
The greenhouse project, originally expected to take 65–70 days, has now stretched to seven months due to several setbacks, including issues with the ground crew, broken panels, supply chain disruptions, and incorrect mechanical designs. Adjustments had to be made, such as redesigning steamline installations and adding a vent. Waterlines have been air-tested, and the steam vent is the final item to be installed. The house that controls the humidifier and fans still requires reprogramming, which is dependent on an internet connection from DTS. Once supplied, the program will regulate humidifier cycles, fan usage, and temperature settings. DTS is expected to provide the connection by early December, after which the software installation will proceed.

Funds have been committed and the riding area project approved by DFCM. A project manager has been assigned, and a meeting with DFCM is scheduled for today at 2:00 pm to review the gathered information and move the project forward. While no renderings are available yet, there are conceptual designs from a couple of riding arena companies. The planned size is 90’x75’, with sliding doors and new stables, while old ones will be demolished.

The HVAC project is progressing as planned, with all equipment set up in the mechanical rooms and the lofts fully piped. Steam piping and venting are complete. A pre-bid meeting for the kitchen remodel recently took place, with 20-25 construction companies considering submitting bids. The awarded contractor will be announced by DFCM. Substantial completion is projected for August, with hopes of finishing 60 days ahead of schedule. While some equipment has been delayed, the kitchen will open in phases, and the remaining equipment, including freezers, is expected in 30-40 days. Once the central kitchen is operational, kitchen spaces in certain apartments will be eliminated, and efforts will continue to meet individuals’ needs during this transition. While it’s ideal for individuals to cook and learn to cook, this will not apply to all USDC buildings. Some kitchen spaces will be repurposed for therapeutic use.

The chiller replacement project in the Evergreen building will begin next week. The campus-wide generator upgrade is ongoing, with equipment expected to arrive soon. The project, set to be completed by April 2025, will replace four generators, relocate three, and add two larger generators at Sunset, Oakridge, and Quailrun. Ash will receive a different generator.

The Comprehensive Therapy building is progressing well, and Layton Construction has been a great partner in the process. The pool deck has been laid. The pool will feature sea life imagery, including whales, while the old pool will be converted into storage. Completion is expected by April 30, 2025. Once the Comprehensive Therapy building is completed, services will be consolidated into the new facility. The future of the older buildings is under review, with some potentially slated for demolition and others, such as Evergreen, identified for repurposing. Plans also include ensuring the buildings meet earthquake safety standards, with evaluations to determine whether retrofitting or demolition would be more cost-effective. Campus upgrades are progressing well, with flooring nearly complete. As each upgrade is finished, other areas require attention, making continuous maintenance necessary.

Wayne Christensen from DFCM, who was instrumental in the sale of the northern part of the farmland, has retired and been replaced by Jennifer Adams, who has a background in commercial appraisal development.

Strategic/Master Plan Update
Two weeks ago, Bill met with HMA, VCBO, and other staff, resulting in strong participation, valuable feedback, and steady progress on the master plan. Whitney Ward from VCBO Architecture introduced herself and shared her ongoing efforts to understand USDC’s operations, its service users, and the daily experiences of staff and individuals. After several months of data collection, she is now transitioning into the concept development phase. This three-phase process includes collecting data, analyzing it, and developing a range of concepts that explore opportunities to expand services and refine current operations. The process aims to narrow down to a preferred alternative.

With a tight timeline, the goal is to make significant progress by January in preparation for presenting to the legislature. Summaries of the data collected, and initial concepts will be shared in the coming weeks. As the project progresses, engaging the community will be essential. It's important to ensure the community understands why the preferred alternative best serves everyone. When concepts are developed, the group may reconvene to provide feedback and confirm that the preferred alternative meets the diverse needs of those requiring services.

Potential Uses for USDC Land 
Deanna, Jennifer, and Paul conducted an interview with Scott and two other associates. Deanna presented a rough draft to the board outlining current and potential new services at USDC. This draft emphasizes services that could be implemented on the property to benefit both the state and USDC residents.

The next step is to create a one-pager that highlights why USDC is essential to Utah, featuring compelling data, an infographic, and a contact section for public feedback. Once completed, this document will be sent to Utah legislators with an invitation for a personal tour of USDC, offering an opportunity to discuss the master plan and future developments.

If the one-pager includes the DHHS Department logo, it must undergo approval by the Public Affairs team and Paul to ensure consistency with other materials. Alternatively, a distinct logo could be used to represent the Governing Board, bypassing the DHHS approval process.

One key insight from interviews with legislators and stakeholders is that organizing and communicating USDC’s offerings, such as its location and resources, can be challenging. Providing clear, accessible context will help the public better understand and visualize USDC’s full scope of services.

Additional potential uses for USDC land will be addressed in the 'Public Comment' section.

USDC Finance
Sustainability Fund Update
Mark provided a brief history of the sustainability fund, established in 2016 when USDC sold part of its land. The concept is that once land is sold, it is gone and cannot be reclaimed. The goal is to use this asset to benefit individuals with disabilities in a sustainable way, similar to how endowment funds work at universities. The principal remains intact, while earnings—typically from sales and investments—are used to support this purpose. For example, USDC leases land, such as the farm, and revenue from other buildings contributes to this fund. A key clause stipulates that the fund cannot replace general funds for normal operations. The fund is still evolving to serve various purposes, such as funding projects like the riding arena, which provides valuable opportunities for individuals with disabilities and the broader community.

In previous fiscal years, the interest earned from the fund was lower due to lower interest rates. Supply chain issues, inflation, and the post-pandemic economy also caused challenges. However, in fiscal years 2023 and 2024, interest income increased, including some capital gains. In fiscal year 2023, USDC worked with the Treasurer’s Office to hire a professional investor for the endowments and other funds, allowing USDC to take on more risk and achieve higher returns while protecting the long-term fund.

Current estimates suggest long-term rates may stay about the same or drop slightly, with an expected $600,000 per year in interest and capital gains. This income could fund many activities, including needed maintenance on the property and special programs.

Mark shared a funding request study for video training equipment and plans to bring it to the board for approval at the next meeting. The study outlines how the project will work, focusing on the resources needed and costs. It also reviews other options considered before deciding on this approach, allowing board members to provide feedback. The study aligns with USDC’s goals and highlights key priorities for easy review. Board members will receive the study before the next meeting, and Cynthia will send an email with more details.

USDC Community
President Adams introduced himself and acknowledged USDC’s ongoing work on the master plan, expressing his interest in contributing to the discussions. He shared his appreciation for the work done by USDC and mentioned the possibility of an endowment plan or other options involving interested parties that could benefit the center. One proposal involves purchasing or selling USDC’s land, with payment in cash that could be used for future initiatives. Another option might streamline the project to achieve greater efficiency. Adams noted that he has been in contact with retailers who are exploring ways to provide ongoing revenue streams. While some retailers aim to support and complement USDC’s mission, others are naturally motivated by their business interests.

Potential maps were shared with the board, including a color-coded list. Areas marked in blue represented Phase 1, which identifies land suitable for purchase, while Phase 2 includes land closer to USDC’s current location. A dark line on the map indicated the separation between Highland and American Fork.

President Adams emphasized the importance of open and transparent discussions to present all options to USDC. The possibility of selling instead of leasing was noted, along with the need to consider a retail component. This could potentially provide two sources of income: a trust fund and ongoing revenue.


Residential Density and Land Use
A discussion arose regarding residential density, referencing the Ridgeview area, which includes 689 hospital residencies, townhomes, and single-family homes on 112 acres. The smallest living spaces are approximately 2,000 square feet, with an overall density of about 6–7 units per acre across 190 acres. The final outcome will depend on what city jurisdiction decides to pursue.

Potential commercial uses for this land have been discussed in the past as a way to generate ongoing revenue for both the disabled and the state. It was noted that the first phase is located in the middle of USDC’s property, which limits the long-term use of the land for disabled services if it is developed entirely for commercial purposes. It was suggested to start with the middle of the north side instead. Adams proposed considering both Phase 3 and Phase 1 together, as Phase 2 still requires further planning, and the extent of its southern boundary remains uncertain. 

Transitional Housing for Individuals with Disabilities
In order to transition individuals into home and community-based services, they need the opportunity to engage with the community. The 2,000 sq. ft. units discussed could potentially be 3-bedroom apartments designated for individuals with disabilities. There has been interest in building multi-family transitional housing, which could address this need.

Some individuals may require this type of living arrangement rather than the traditional home setting. It is essential to facilitate their transition into the community, as Medicaid will only support residential settings that are integrated with neurotypical individuals or settings. Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS) settings must demonstrate that they still meet all other HCBS characteristics and do not isolate individuals from the broader community. Isolation would prevent Medicaid funding. The agency could consider renting these units and staffing them, providing individuals with the chance to live within the community.
It was emphasized that public transportation options should be available for future use, including a bus stop and possibly a future TRAX line, to assist individuals with accessing doctor appointments and participating in community activities. Adams indicated there would be interest in providing work environments for individuals to work close to USDC. This process would need to go out to bid.

It was suggested to establish a mental health hospital with a crisis care unit, modeled after the specialized SLC services that offer home programs with multi-disciplinary care from primary care, psychiatry, dietary, and psychology professionals. An outpatient clinic would also be available for individuals with disabilities to receive services. A similar approach has been implemented in Davis County, where individuals in crisis are directed to receiving centers, such as Wasatch Behavioral Health in Utah County, rather than emergency rooms. These centers have proven more effective and should be disability-specific to help reduce waiting times, as families currently may face delays of several weeks in emergency room settings for crisis care.

The history of the USDC land includes collaboration between the Lions Club, the Relief Society, and the legislature to secure 750 acres for individuals with disabilities. Some board members were unaware that the plan involved taking half, or more, of the remaining accessible land. The concern is that once this land is developed, it will limit the ability to expand both inpatient and outpatient services. Additionally, it is challenging to convert the entire area into commercial use, especially given the limited buffer between the north end of the current campus and these commercial entities. Long-term planning should consider the need for buffering between commercial spaces and residential areas.

Adams explained that Phase One and Phase Three are interconnected, while Phase Two is hypothetical and dependent on USDC's preferences. He proposed moving forward with Phases One and Three to evaluate their effectiveness. If the outcome is successful and further development is desired, it can proceed. He was unsure how far to take the phases, given the existing master plan.

An outside consultant will help develop the plan, using public input and ideas. The focus is on addressing current and future needs for individuals with disabilities across the state. Public forums will gather information for contractors, and open meetings will be scheduled for presentations.

This is a good opportunity to align with the ongoing five-year planning process and encourage open dialogue on these topics. Adams supports the housing and hospital ideas and believes they, along with the workforce proposals, align with USDC’s goals. The board was shown potential locations for retail and residential development and could decide whether to proceed and to what extent.

The Home and Community-Based Settings rules under federal law state that Medicaid waiver services cannot be located directly adjacent to an institution. There must be some separation to avoid being fully identified with the institution. This allows for creative solutions to meet the requirements. One potential commercial development may offer an ongoing stipend for individuals with disabilities. The choice between Phase One or Phase Three will depend on the cities involved.
An emerging concept focuses on integration—not separating USDC from the community but finding ways to blend them effectively. Incorporating doctor or therapy offices into the commercial space would be valuable. Workforce housing could also be an option, addressing the housing shortage with a unique approach. The housing wouldn’t be subsidized but owned by the corporation. Any future land sale or lease would need to follow the procurement process. Similar opportunities exist in the Summit County and Park City areas, where nonprofit agencies are developing affordable housing with rent control. These are valuable ideas to consider.

Dr. Smith motioned to adjourn the meeting, which Jennifer May seconded. 
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